FRITILLARIA GROUP OF THE ALPINE GARDEN SOCIETY

                   Minutes of the Annual General Meeting 

                                  Held at RHS Wisley.

                           On Sunday, 29th October, 2017.
1.    Apologies for absence: Alice Munsey.

2.    Minutes of the previous meeting: The minutes of the 2016 Annual General Meeting were considered, declared a true record and accepted unanimously.

3.    Matters arising not on current agenda: None.

4.    Chairman’s Report: The Fritillaria Group held two meetings during the year.  Last October we all went to the Theydon Bois Village Hall to hear about Willem Wietsma’s 38 years of breeding Fritillaria in the Petilium subgenus.  He had been hybridising all members of the group and had come up with some excellent cultivars for the garden, pot culture or even for cut flowers.  This programme has been described in the Group’s Newsletter of which more later.  In the afternoon, Pietro Roseo showed us some of the botanical and historical treasures of Armenia.  This is not a country many of us have been too and I am sure that he has changed opinion on this and some of us are yearning to give it a try.  Perhaps we can encourage Pietro to write this up for the newsletter.
Last Spring, we met in Kew for the first time.  I hope that you enjoyed the new venue.  Norman Stevens and Kit Strange had put their collective experiences together of Fritillaria in the Wild and showed us a whole host species from Turkey through into Central Asia.  After guided walks through the frame yard and the rock garden, Ilia Leitch brought us up to date with some of the research that she and her colleagues are doing on the genomes of the genus and the origins of Fritillaria meleagris in the UK.  Finally Laurence Hill presented a new species which he has described in the Japonica subgenus.

This brings me on to the Newsletter which is an excellent little journal, informative and beautifully illustrated.   Being about £1000 per issue, it is the major cost to the Group and the committee want to ensure that we get value for money.  Pat Huff does an excellent job in editing it but is very short of articles and pictures.  I notice that fewer and fewer people are writing more and more in order to keep it going.  Unless some of us produce some articles, however short, it will fail.  Is this what you want?  Please do try to write up some of your experiences in the garden, the greenhouse or the wild or may be just something which you have read about.  Pat has now done this for more than 11 years and wishes to retire.  Have you considered taking on this role from her?  If it is of interest, please let her know and have a chat about what it involves.

The Group’s website has now been filled out with lots of information about the individual species, their identifying features and how to grow them.  The Forum costs us about £30 a year but it is little used so we have decided to try and preserve what is already there and close it.  In spite of your lack of enthusiasm last year we have set up a Facebook group called “The Fritillaria Group of the Alpine Garden Society”.  Laurence has taken on the responsibility for this and has joined you up to the group pages.  The Committee have spent the last 3 months generating pictures and comment in order to get it started and it has some great things on it.  The objective behind all this is to fulfil our primary objective “To extend knowledge and understanding of the genus Fritillaria….”.  Facebook is the way to reach a lot of people who live too far away to attend meetings.  In addition it is used a lot by the younger generation to communicate with one another and these are just the people who could take over from us as we get older.  Succession planning is a huge issue for all horticulture, not just us.  Please take a look at Facebook.  I know it’s a pain when you get 2 or 3 emails a day to say that someone has “posted” a picture or comment but it is easy to delete these if they are not of interest.   

As you have seen the Group is very active and it is run by quite a small team of people who are taking on an increasing work load in order to fulfil everything that the Group wants to do.   The Fritillaria Group is constantly evolving and we need new blood, new ideas and new energy on the Committee.  Please volunteer to be elected today.  I am sure that we can find you a proposer and seconder. George Elder has very kindly volunteered to take on most of the secretaries duties and we co-opted Rannveig for the last Committee meeting.  We still need someone who can set up the meetings though.  Would you like to give it a try.  I am due to retire as Chairman next year having done well over my 5 years.  So we need a new chairman and if you would like to propose someone today then they can take over during the forthcoming year.   Moreover Paul Cumbleton has expressed the wish to hand over the webmaster’s role.  He has done this for as long as I can remember so although he is a hard act to follow, please give it go.

It remains for me to thank the Committee for all their input during the year, all our lecturers and those who volunteer to move chairs and tables, put up displays of plants and photographs and serve teas and coffees etc during our meetings.  I hope that you enjoy today.

Proposed Paddy Parmee; seconded Arthur Nicholls; passed unanimously. 

5.    Treasurer’s Report: The Treasurer and Membership Secretary, Pat Craven, had distributed copies of the Summary Accounts and his notes on them to all those attending the meeting. Although the financial position of the Group is, in general, satisfactory, he pointed out that the Accounts are distorted because the Group’s largest item of expenditure, the cost of printing and distributing two issues of the Journal per year was not evenly distributed between financial years. Thus only one charge had been made during 2016-2017 whereas three will fall during the current year. He hoped to return to paying for two issues each year as soon as practicable. He also reported that there are still some interface problems with AGS in relation to those who join the Group via the AGS website. Discussion with the AGS to resolve this problem is in progress. In line with the proposed changes to the Group’s Constitution, and with the agreement of the AGS, the Group’s accounts no longer need to be separately audited but have been included in the audit of the accounts of the AGS.

Colin Barr initiated a discussion on the choice of venues for the group’s meeting. There was a need to find a way of engaging with members who do not have ready access to Wisley either because they lived too far way or because they were not RHS members. Paddy Parmee mentioned that a society can join the RHS annually for a small fee that allows up to 50 people free entry to an RHS garden once per year. The Chairman suggested Birmingham Botanic Garden as a possible future venue but emphasised that enthusiastic participation of local members was essential to make a success of any venue. It was agreed that the Group’s Committee should discuss future venues at its next meeting.

Acceptance of Accounts: Proposed Ben Parmee, seconded: Joanna Langhorne; passed unanimously.

6.    Seed Exchange Report: The Manager, Pat Craven, reported a significant improvement for this year. The number and quality of donations and the number of requests had all increased. A particularly generous donation of large amounts of high quality seed had been received from Stefan Hertel. The 2017 exchange made a surplus of £304, and the residual seed enhanced the Fritillaria seed available in the AGS exchange by about 50%.
It was unanimously agreed that Stefan Hertel he should be given a vote of thanks for his contribution.

7.    Webmaster’s Report.

        7.1.    Webmaster’s Report: Paul Cumbleton reported that the Group’s website continues to attract a small but fairly constant number of visits each month with the images and cultivation advice pages being the most popular. In contrast the Forum remains virtually unused and costs £40 per year. It was therefore decided to accept the Committee’s recommendation that the Forum should be discontinued. Paul Cumbleton has downloaded all the content from the forum so this will not be lost. Laurence Hill pointed out that the Forum contains much useful information and consideration will be given as to how this might be made available to members. Some might form suitable material for future issues of the Journal.

          7.2.    Facebook Status: Laurence Hill set up a public group on Facebook for the Fritillaria Group in August 2017. He curates the group which currently has 271 members. It is hoped that the Facebook group will help to publicise our activities and enhance recruitment. Those present were urged to join up if they had not already done so and to post relevant pictures and information particularly as the ‘Fritillaria season’ approaches.

8.    Election of Officers:

Secretary: George Elder. Proposed by the Committee, seconded by Pietro Roseo.

Committee member: Rannveig Wallis. Proposed by the Committee, seconded by John Ingham.

All other Officers and Committee members have agreed to remain in office. 

9.    Changes to the Constitution: The proposed changes had been circulated to all members by Pat Craven. They were accepted unanimously and will be forwarded to the AGS.

10.    Any other business: Colin Rogers reminded members that at the Kew meeting the Chairman of the RHS Lily Group had expressed an interest in developing links with our Group.

11.    Attendance: Between 50 and 60 members were present.
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